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Veterinary Medical Board

VETERINARY MEDICAL BOARD
MEETING MINUTES
JANUARY 19-20, 2022

In accordance with Government Code section 11133, the Veterinary Medical Board
(Board) met via teleconference/WebEx Events with no physical public locations on
Wednesday, January 19, and Thursday, January 20, 2022.

9:00 a.m., Wednesday, January 19, 2022

Webcast Links:

e Agenda Iltems 1-7 (https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MiuzjcIJX6wI)
e Agenda Iltems 8-12 (https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Y8bztLRWitU)

1. Call to Order / Roll Call / Establishment of a Quorum
Webcast: 00:01:44

Board President, Kathy Bowler, called the meeting to order at 9:01 a.m. Executive
Officer, Jessica Sieferman, called roll; all seven members of the Board were present,
and a quorum was established.

Members Present

Kathy Bowler, President

Christina Bradbury, DVM, Vice President
Jennifer Loredo, RVT

Jaymie Noland, DVM

Mark Nunez, DVM

Dianne Prado

Maria Presciosa S. Solacito, DVM

Staff Present

Jessica Sieferman, Executive Officer

Matt McKinney, Enforcement Manager

Timothy Rodda, Administration/Licensing Manager
Patty Rodriguez, Hospital Inspection Program Manager
Rob Stephanopoulos, Enforcement Manager

Amber Kruse, Lead Enforcement Analyst

Kellie Fairless, Lead Examinations & Licensing Analyst
Jeffrey Olguin, Lead Administrative & Policy Analyst
Dillon Christensen, Enforcement Analyst

Fredy Gaspar, Enforcement Analyst
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Kaen Halbo, Board Counsel, Attorney lll, Regulations Counsel
Department of Consumer Affairs (DCA), Legal Affairs Division
Tara Welch, Board Counsel, Attorney lll, DCA, Legal Affairs Division

Guests Present

Christine Acosta, DCA

Kathleen Anderson

Rick M. Arthur, DVM

Karen Atlas

Amanda Ayers, University of California, Davis (UC, Davis) Student Liason

GV Ayers, Lobbyist, Gentle Rivers Consulting, LLC

Rita Baker, California Horse Racing Board

Dan Baxter, Executive Director, California Veterinary Medical Association (CVMA)

Brittany Benesi

Jeanne Bowers Lepore, DVM

Steve Boyer

Jacque Brown

Lisa J. Brown

Michelle Cave, DCA

Nora Chavarria

Ashton Cloninger

George Dyck, DVM

Nancy Ehrlich, RVT,
California Registered Veterinary Technicians Association (CaRVTA)

Dan Famini, DVM, VCA PetCare East Veterinary Hospital in Santa Rosa, Instructor
and Coordinator, Veterinary Technician Program, Santa Rosa Junior College

C. Langdon Fielding

Charis Fifield

Carrie Finno

Elizabeth Frankenberg

Stella Gerson, CPIL

Michael August Gibbons

Annie Glenn-Blea

Barrie Grant

Trina Hazzah

Robert Holland

Carrie Holmes, Deputy Director of Board & Bureau Relations, DCA

Lynn Hovda

Jim Howard

Anita Levy Hudson, RVT, President elect of CaRVTA

Aubrey Jacobsen, Legislative Analyst, DCA, Division of Legislative Affairs

McKenna Jenkins

Kristina Junghans, Student Liaison, Western University of Health Sciences

Ross Lallian

Margaret Levine

Christie Long, DVM, Head of Veterinary Medicine, Modern Animal

Pamela Lopez, Lobbyist, Pet Cannabis Coalition
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Bonnie Lutz, Esq., Klinedinst

Michael Manno, DVM

Emily McKay

Brianna Miller, Manager, Board & Bureau Relations, DCA
Grant Miller, DVM, CVMA

Alison Moore

Carol Ormond

Rich Pankowski, DVM

Kathryn Papp, DVM

Jerry Parker

John Pascoe

Ken Pawlowski, DVM, Insight Veterinary Wellness Center
Kristi Pawlowski

Jeff Pollard, DVM

Gary Richter, DVM

Mark C. Rick, DVM

Trisha Saint Clair, Moderator, SOLID, DCA
Russ Sakai

Mike Sanchez, DCA

Stephanie Schmidt

Adam Seishas

Jenine Sahadi

David Siegel, Director, United States Trotting Association
Richard Sullivan, DVM

Kelly Torrisi, DVM

Marie Ussery, RVT

Monica Vargas

Kristy Veltri

Helmuth von Bluecher, DVM

Natalie Voss

J.K. Waldsmith, DVM

Sarah Wallace

Herbert H. Warren

Julia Wilson

Anita Yacoub

Alana Yanez

2. Public Comment on Items Not on the Agenda
Webcast: 00:05:16
The Committee received public comment on this item.

Christie Long, DVM, head of veterinary medicine for Modern Animal in [Los Angeles]
LA, thanked the Board for publishing the [Frequently Asked Questions] FAQ
regarding the [Veterinarian-Client-Patient Relationship] VCPR. She submitted
additional questions hoping for clarification, and she provided the Board with some
more context on her questions. She stated practices are open seven days a week

VMB Meeting Page 3 of 32 January 19-20, 2022


https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MiuzjcJX6wI&t=5m16s
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MiuzjcJX6wI&t=7m53s

for the convenience of her clients that has proved especially meaningful to them
during the pandemic as veterinary emergency hospitals consistently have eight to
ten hours waits or turn away patients that are not critically ill. The doctors work four
days on and three days off schedule. She states that when they staff are off that she
needs them to truly be off so that they are rested and recharged when they come
back to work. She states they run an enormous amount of reference lab tests at their
practice that they send out to reference labs. Sending these tests out for patients
that are stable ensures accurate results and better prices for their clients. She
encourages her clients to perform testing even when they perceive their animals to
be well because as veterinarians, they know that animal owners are often unable to
perceive subtle signs of illness in their pets and even on physical examination there
are many conditions they cannot pick up on. Often the veterinarians discover
conditions that were not apparent and the client who lives with the animal did not
suspect. At their practices, they always have a veterinarian follow-up on results as
soon as they are available so that they can communicate effectively with their clients
and so that we can readily address issues and either plan for additional diagnostics
or start treatment. The staff find urinary issues, intestinal parasite infestations, and
make multiple diagnosis for patients that appear to be normal. Her veterinarians
need to be able to help these patients regardless of whether they are the doctor who
initially saw the patient or not. In addition, she often has relief veterinarians working
in her practices for a solitary day without returning for sometimes weeks when they
have additional information regarding an animal’s health status. She stated she
needs to be able to move forward and that she cannot suggest that the client bring
the animal back in because oftentimes the location is booked out two to three weeks
and people are worried about being exposed.

Dr. Long discussed how very difficult it is for folks to even get an appointment much
less suggest that they come back in to see another veterinarian when a new
diagnosis has been revealed. She concluded that she want to respectfully suggest
that the veterinary practice has evolved and diversified far past the narrow scenarios
that the Board had in mind when they authored the Practice Act with respect to small
animal medicine and surgery. She stated the Act is clearly written with one practice
type in mind—a fixed premises with four walls that contain shelves of paper medical
records where you open the door and the veterinarian is standing inside and is
always there. She states the profession needs more guidance because the laws are
as written do not clearly translate into the multitude of practice types they now.

Dan Famini, DVM, Instructor and Coordinator for the Veterinary Technician Program
at Santa Rosa Junior College and practicing veterinarian at [VCA] PetCare East
Veterinary Hospital in Santa Rosa. Dr. Famini expressed concerns about the
changes coming to the alternate route for the veterinary technician program. He
stated his appreciation for the alternate route exists as it is a way for most of his
students who simply could not afford to stop working for two years to go to a full-time
AVMA program to actually enter our profession and upgrade their status from
veterinary assistant to veterinary technician. He states he is very concerned about
having students be caught in the middle between these changes and in particular
the caveat that students have to take 2,000 hours of experience before they can
enroll in their first course. He claims students cannot enroll in classes, such as

VMB Meeting Page 4 of 32 January 19-20, 2022


https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MiuzjcJX6wI&t=13m05s
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MiuzjcJX6wI&t=10m22s

biology or introduction to veterinary medicine. He stated that having a year of work
experience is hindering potential employees out of his workplace. He also stated that
as the college is the only veterinary technician education provider in Sonoma or any
surrounding counties that the college is the primary source for RVTs. He expressed
a need for support staff that cut off this pipeline is going to have an even greater
exacerbating effect on those pressures. He requested if there was a liaison that he
could communicate with about the timeline of implementation of these rules and that
he had a number of hospitals that are happy to jump in and help.

Michael Manno, DVM, stated he has been a licensed equine veterinarian in the
State of California for nearly 40 years. He said he practiced in all areas of equine
medicine and surgery, and he always maintained a role as a racetrack practice
veterinarian in both Northern and Southern California. He stated he was deeply
concerned with the ongoing complaints and accusations that are leveled at nearly 20
of his racetrack colleagues. He claims the scope and tone of the charges that are
listed on the Board’s website are extreme and they do not appear to be based any
knowledge of the standards of equine practice in this state. He stated that if the
Board can suspend the license based on these complaints that most of the
veterinarians who practice equine medicine in this state might as well hand in their
licenses right now; racetrack veterinarians are highly regulated. He added that in
addition to being licensed by the Veterinary Medical Board that these individuals
also have to be licensed by the California Horse Racing Board (CHRB) and under
this licensure they are regulated both in their conduct and in the medications that
they are allowed to use. He said he does not see how another veterinary regulatory
board can overstep that of one that they are also licensed under. He stated that it is
clear the Veterinary Medical Board needs to engage in an immediate discussion with
equine veterinarians over the practice standards in this state. He requested that the
Board prioritize this as an agenda item in the next meeting.

Langdon, DVM, equine veterinarian licensed in California, stated he works with
about 30 non-racetrack equine veterinarians and that they are concerned about what
is currently taking place and how some of those rules and regulations are being
applied to equine veterinarians.

Dan Baxter, Executive Director of the California Veterinary Medical Association
(CVMA), stated that on the heels of recent enforcement actions taken by the
Veterinary Medical Board that the CVMA has received emails and phone calls from
numerous members practicing within the California equine veterinary community
concerning the Board’s legal interpretations of minimum practice standards and
enforcement of those standards. Based on those communications as well as their
own independent research and review, the CVMA feared that there may be a
significant disconnect between the reasonable sound practice standards observed
by equine practitioners in the field and the standards to which those same
practitioners are being held by the Board. The CVMA requests for two items to be
undertaken by the Board. First, the CVMA would ask for the issue of the standards
being applied to and enforced upon equine practitioners in the State of California to
be agendized at a future Board meeting. Second and as an antecedent to that
discussion, the CVMA would ask for the Board’s Executive Officer and enforcement
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staff to meet with members of the CVMA and the California equine veterinary
community in order to mutually educate one another on the standards followed by
both groups. He stated the ultimate goal of these two requests is to syncopate and
harmonize the in the field practices utilized by California equine practitioners with the
standards and expectations imposed by the Board without a meeting of the minds
between this board the body interpreting and enforcing the legal standards of
practice and the equine practitioners subject to that enforcement. The CVMA is
deeply concerned that equine veterinary practice within the State of California. He
states that there is a limited supply of qualified clinicians may be further gutted due
to the departure of practitioners unwilling to subject their licenses and their livelihood
to the vagaries of an enforcement framework that does not reflect the standard of
practice observed by the equine veterinary community in this state.

Mark C. Rick, DVM believes that a good meeting between equine veterinarians in
the state, the CVMA, and the VMB would be a very valuable meeting. He also
concurred with the comments that had been made so far.

Carrie Finno, DVM, Director for the Center for Equine Health from the University of
California, Davis (UC, Davis), is a practicing equine veterinarian within the university
and he echoed the comments that had been made regarding equine practice across
disciplines—race horses, sport horse, and recreational use—and that he agreed that
there needs to be a meeting to have further discussion.

Rick M. Arthur, DVM, stated he practiced exclusively on thoroughbred resources for
over 30 years. He stated his previous experience was Equine Medical Director at
UC, Davis—School of Veterinary Medicine for 15 years until he retired in the
summer of 2021. He stated the Equine Medical Director is appointed by the dean
and is assigned fulltime to the California Horse Racing Board. He referenced
Business and Professions Code [section] 19578 which states "the primary advisor to
the board on all matters relating to medication and drug testing, the practice of
veterinary medicine within the areas regulated by the board"...that is the California
Horse Racing Board..."and the health and safety of horses within the inclosure.” He
stated that prior to becoming Equine Medical Director, he was president of the
American Association of Equine Practitioners and chairman of the racing committee
as well as numerous leadership positions in the horse racing industry and veterinary
profession. He claims that both nationally and internationally his knowledge of
racetrack practice is extensive. He states that based on his interactions with the
California Veterinary Medical Board as Equine Medical Director, especially after
Anne-Marie del Manila left, is that the Board staff has no comprehension of large
animal ambulatory practice. He stated equine practice, performance horse practice,
and certainly not racetrack practice, not every veterinary practice in this state, is
conducted on small animals in four walled hospitals. He stated the California
Veterinary Medical Board regulations do not reflect the standard of practice. He
stated the high standard to practice in ambulatory practice in California, which
makes it easy for this board to play "gotcha". That has to change. He stated he
recently wrote [Business, Consumer Services, and Housing Agency] Secretary
Castro Ramirez and DCA Director Kirchmeyer requesting an investigation into the
travesty being perpetrated by this Board and the Executive Officer was copied. He
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requested that if the Executive Officer has not shared that letter with the Board that
she should.

David Siegel, 64 year old and a graduate of the Stanford Business School, has been
a harness horse owner for the last 20 years and has owned about 100 horses over
that span. He has two retired horses that raced in California who are now 18 and 22
years old and they are stabled on his Stanford-owned land. He states he served as
the California Harness Horses Horsemen’s Association for nine years—most
recently as its vice president. He stated he is a director of the United States Trotting
Association—an organization similar to the Jockey Club for harness horses. In
addition, he was a harness driver retiring from driving a local ownership three years
ago after driving in about 3,700 races and winning just over 500 races. He claimed
that over his years at the track, he withessed many CHRB rule violations involving
the health and safety of the horse and that there was tremendous pressure to look
the other way and not make waves at the track. He stated enforcement was severely
lacking and he had qualms about participating given some of what he saw firsthand
or was reliably reported to him. He stated he stepped away from racing in California
due to other items, in addition to the health and safety violations and lack of
enforcement. However, he stated the straw that broke the camel’s back was when
one of the horses he owned had a procedure done to it that was a 100% violation of
a CHRB rule, which ultimately resulted in a horse’s death. He stated that beyond the
violation, which he reported to the CHRB, the CHRB acted in a completely
unprofessional way—effectively sweeping the violation under the rug. He claims the
investigation fell way short of one he thought that was thorough and complete.
Despite his ongoing attempts to internally appeal to senior officers to take a closer
look at the proof, he provided and to attempt to get other records that he knew
existed to illustrate what he believe to be an epidemic of similar violations which put
horses in peril. He filed a formal complaint with the Board once all of my avenues
with the CHRB were exhausted. He states he is committed to raising the issues until
they are properly addressed and that he has made himself a candidate for the next
potential CHRB vacancy and to get more involved given his credentials though this
commentary might put whatever chance he had into jeopardy. He stated this board
must continue its role to oversee all California licensed vets to be sure there is
complete compliance with their policy and rules and to put the health and welfare of
the horse clearly in his crosshairs, which include practices of veterinarians that work
on horses that race in California. He states he would be happy to answer any
guestions that this Board and any members of the press might have—his email
addresses is davidseagle1958@gmail.com.

Kelly Torrisi, DVM, is a practicing veterinarian in Northern California for the past 15
years, and echoed Dr. Rick, Dr. Langdon, and the other equine doctors in the field
for the statements that they had said. Later, Dr. Torrisi agreed with Dan Baxter.

Jerry Parker, DVM, has been an equine practitioner since 1976 and he has practiced
in California since 1985 in both racetrack, show horse, and sport horse practice. It
appeared to him that based on the public comments or public documents that he has
seen that the Veterinary Medical Board has overreached in some of their actions of
late. He completely concurred with Dr. Arthur and with the other veterinarians who

VMB Meeting Page 7 of 32 January 19-20, 2022


https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MiuzjcJX6wI&t=25m25s
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MiuzjcJX6wI&t=28m40s
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MiuzjcJX6wI&t=30m48s
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MiuzjcJX6wI&t=29m31s
mailto:davidseagle1958@gmail.com

have called in here that the Veterinary Medical Board appears to him to be out of
touch with equine practice and in particular racetrack practice. He thinks that to
agendize discussion on this at a future meeting would be very important so the
Veterinary Medical Board could be perhaps brought in more touch with what the
equine practitioners go through and how their practice is outside of a clinic.

Rich Pankowski, DVM, was equine practitioner on the racetrack for the first 15 years
of practice. Later on, he was a hospital manager for a small animal surgery practice.
He states he knows the ins and outs and believes both sides equine practice and
small animal practice. He supported Dr. Arthur and the CVMA'’s expression relative
to the standards as they are written. He states there is a vast difference between
what goes on in a small animal four-wall situation and what goes on in the racetrack.
In addition, he stated in the SportWest world, he would strongly support putting this
on the agenda for both the Veterinary Medical Board to take a look at and he thinks
the Board should also include the California Horse Racing Board.

Jeanne Bowers Lepore, DVM, has been an equine practitioner for over 30 years in
the Central Valley of California. She does work with a lot of racetrack, ex-racetrack
horses, or horses in training. She agrees that there is a disconnect between equine
practice and the standards imposed by the Veterinary Medical Board and those in
small animal practice. She agrees with the comments made by Dan Baxter and Dr.
Arthur in that the regulating associations need to get together and actually speak
with the practitioners and determine what are the best standards of practice that they
can all move forward and stay in this industry, which desperately needs
veterinarians.

Robert Holland agreed with what the California Veterinary Medical Association.

Russ Sakai reiterated his support for the speakers that have gone before him--Dr.
Fielding, Dr. Finno, as well as some of the racetrack practitioners. He states he is a
Board-certified surgeon in Northern California who works on primarily sport horses
and pleasure horses. Along with the concerns that have been expressed regarding a
disconnect between the Board and practicing veterinarians, he thinks another
concern that has not yet been raised is the lack of veterinarians graduating and
coming into equine practice. He thinks it is difficult to recruit veterinarians at the
student level especially when they see equine veterinarians being subjected to what
appears to be unfair treatment or being treated with a double standard by a group of
members that seem to not have a thorough understanding of equine practice. In
addition, he said he agreed with all of the previous comments, and he thinks the
difficulty in recruiting young veterinarians needs to be addressed as well.

Ms. Bowler thanked everyone for their input, comments, and participation. She
tasked the Board with agendizing the topic of equine practice issues. She requested
that the CVMA and other stakeholder groups submit a presentation to the Board
regarding their specific concerns with the Veterinary Medicine Practice Act—statutes
and regulations as it applies equine veterinary practices and any legislative or
regulatory proposals that may address those concerns.
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3. Review and Approval of Board Meeting Minutes
(A)October 21-22, 2022

Meeting Materials

Webcast: 00:37:25
Ms. Bowler thanked staff on the new format of the meeting minutes.

o Motion: Dr. Mark Nunez moved and Dr. Jaymie Noland seconded the motion
to approve the October 21-22, 2021 meeting minutes.
o Vote: The motion carried 7-0.

There were no public comments made on the motion.
4. Report and Update from Department of Consumer Affairs (DCA)
Webcast: 00:41:45

Carrie Holmes, Deputy Director of Board & Bureau Relations of the Department of
Consumer Affairs, provided an update about current COVID-19 restrictions to staff
and Board members. She informed the Board that on January 5", Governor
Newsome signed Executive Order N-1-22 that extended the sunset date of
Assembly Bill (AB) 361. Under the new order, Boards can continue to hold public
meetings via WebEx without listing board member locations through March 315t She
also stated that it is expect that meetings will resume in person in accordance with
the [Bagley-Keene] Open Meeting Act. She reminded the Board that members
should provide vaccination records by January 315t to allow sufficient time to plan
COVID-19 testing for those who may need it. In addition, she reminded Board
members that there are training and paperwork requirements, including completing
the [Conflict of Interest] Form 700 before April.

There were no public comments made on this item.

5. Review, Discussion, and Possible Action on Multidisciplinary Advisory
Committee (MDC) Report—Richard Sullivan, DVM, Chair, MDC

(A)Overview of January 18, 2022 MDC Meeting

Meeting Materials

Webcast: 00:47:35

Dr. Sullivan provided an update of the MDC meeting held the day prior. During
the chair’'s remarks he thanked Ms. Kristi Pawlowski for her service on the MDC
as chair in her many years of attending the MDC both as an RVT and as a public
member. He also welcomed new RVT member Ms. Marie Ussery and
congratulated Miss Shufelt on her being elected as co-chair.

VMB Meeting Page 9 of 32 January 19-20, 2022


https://vmb.ca.gov/meetings/materials/20220119_20_item_3a.pdf
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MiuzjcJX6wI&t=37m25s
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MiuzjcJX6wI&t=38m7s
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MiuzjcJX6wI&t=39m27s
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MiuzjcJX6wI&t=41m45s
https://www.gov.ca.gov/2022/01/05/governor-newsom-signs-executive-order-in-response-to-covid-19-pandemic/
https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220AB361
https://vmb.ca.gov/meetings/materials/20220118_mdc.shtml
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MiuzjcJX6wI&t=47m35s

He noted the minutes of the October 20" meeting were approved and that Ms.
Sieferman introduced the agenda item related to the Board’s approval of RVT
colleges and post-secondary institutions. He noted that he appoint a
subcommittee to research the issues and find out what other governmental and
non-governmental organizations are doing and compare that to what to the
Board’s statutes and regulations. To start the research, Ms. Sieferman scheduled
presentations from the California Bureau for Private Postsecondary Education,
which has oversight over our RVT alternate route program and from AVMA’s
Committee on Veterinary Technicians Education and Activities, which has
oversight of the AVMA accredited schools.

Dr. Sullivan noted that the one organization that they did not hear from the
Accrediting Commission for Community and Junior Colleges, which accredits
RVT programs. He discussed the presentation from Ms. Joanna Murray, Ms.
Jason Alley, and Ms. Karen Borja from the Bureau [for Private Postsecondary
Education] gave the MDC some background material on the alternate route
pathway program. This is an accrediting process they have an accrediting
process to start RVT programs and which are reviewed every five years once
they are accredited. Their oversight includes evaluations of minimum
requirements for the faculty, the curriculum, financial stability of the program,
transparency of the program to the students and many other criteria. The BPPE
has facility inspections—two every five years—one announced and one
unannounced. The facility inspections and student surveys are part of their
compliance oversight. They also have a complaint division that handles
complaints from students, faculty, and the public. The BPPE also work with
outside agencies to accomplish their mission.

The AVMA report was presented by Ms. Rachel Valentine and Ms. Laura Lien.
They accredit all AVMA CVTEA programs in California and have been doing this
for 50 years as of this year. They do both institutional and programmatic
accreditation. There are three types of accreditation the initial accreditation,
which takes about five years, full accreditation, and probational accreditation,
which allows the program to continue until deficiencies can be corrected within a
specific time. Every five years the programs are re-evaluated with both self-
assessment and facility inspections and they also are required to do interim
reports. Dr. Sullivan appointed Ms. Jennifer Loredo and Ms. Leah Shufelt to this
Committee due to their experience as educators in RVT programs.

After that we heard from doctors Bradbury and Lazarcheff on an update from the
Complaint Process Audit Subcommittee. The committee is developing a
PowerPoint presentation for expert witness training with an emphasis on
documenting references to support their cases. The complaint review process is
being put on hold for a while until the backlog of old cases can be caught up with.
The committee will also develop a program like the medical board’s training of
expert withesses but will be using veterinary medical cases. The subcommittee is
also reviewing subject matter expert criteria to see if there is a need of any
updates. Again, another very busy subcommittee. Dr. Lazarchef asked to step
down from the committee because of increased workload at his office we thank
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Kevin for all of his great work on that committee. Dr. Sequoia will be replacing
him on the committee.

Dr. Nunez inquired if the issue of expert witness training or the issue of the
equine veterinarian oversight and qualifications for our expert withesses came

up.
Dr. Sullivan responded that did not come up because it was not agendized.

Dr. Nunez inquired if there are interim witnesses who review the complaint the
cases.

Dr. Sullivan responded that the specifics of what Dr. Nunez is asking was not on
the agenda, so it did not come up. He stated it was general discussion on what is
being going to be used in this training and that was not it was not delineated
what’s going to be on there other than they are going to be taking specific uses in
veterinary medicine. The meeting that they attended was put on by the
[California] Medical Board and they thought that the training techniques were
very helpful but they included all human cases, so they are going to be looking at
veterinary cases and that’s the task that they are developing.

Dr. Nunez inquired if the Complaint Audit Subcommittee talked about practice
types and minimum standards.

Dr. Sullivan responded that at the present time, the [Complaint] Audit Committee,
and in the past, have reviewed previously closed cases to evaluate how the
process and how efficient the process is, where the deficiencies are, and attempt
to correct them. The reason that they put it on hold for right now is because the
cases that they were reviewing are old cases and adjustments and corrections to
the deficiencies have already made been made on those cases and the expert
witnesses are using updated materials. He also stated that once the Board gets
through that backlog that they will then resume reviewing closed cases. They do
not review any open cases.

Dr. Bradbury clarified that the Committee did not receive any public comment so
that the topic really was not part of the discussion for the equine practice. She
also stated that we have not specifically talked about or looked at the expert
witness the breakdown of expert witnesses and where they fall in terms of the
subtypes of practices, but she thought that it might be interesting to at least get a
handle on and understand sort of you know where that who we have as expert
witnesses. She stated that the Committee is looking at the expert witnhess criteria,
which that may somewhat you know be part of that discussion and then just to
clarify on the expe